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Governing Body Meeting

Tuesday 16th January 2018 at 7.30pm at WDCE
Minutes
Present:

Paul Blackburn 


Chair
of WDCE GB

Felicity Bradley


PCC Governor & Parent

Julia Heatley


Staff Governor

Hannah Large


Assistant Headteacher at WDCE

Tracy Marshall


PCC Governor
Lucy Noden


PCC Governor & Parent

Marie Turnbull 


Parent Governor

Matt Whitehead


Executive Headteacher

Apologies:
Lisa Lijie Cui

     
Community Governor

In attendance:

Kathy Crotty


Clerk

Paul Good



Chair of the Trust

	1.  Welcome, Introductions and Opening Prayer
· Tracy Marshall led the opening prayer. Hannah Large informed the LGB the school term has begun well.


	2. Apologies for Absence
· Apologies were received and accepted from Lisa Cui.


	3.  Notification of AOB and Confidential Items
· There were no items identified for discussion.


	4.  Declaration of Non/Pecuniary Interest

· There are no other declarations other than those listed on the school website.

· Felicity Bradbury, Lucy Noden and Marie Turnbull each have one child at the school


	5.  Minutes of the Previous Meeting held 14.11.17 and Matters Arising 
The minutes of the meeting held 14th November 2017 were approved as a true and accurate record.
HL to produce a Venn diagram for Governors to illustrate the overlap of vulnerable groups. This diagram will focus on boys broken down into the different groups.
· The Venn diagram format could not be produced showing more than three categories so Hannah Large shared a written report. The table shows of the boys in reception, six are EAL and have summer birthdays. 
· In Yr1, two boys have EAL and SEND. One boy has EAL, SEND and is a summer birthday. One boy has EAL, SEND and is entitled to Pupil Premium funding. One other boy has SEND and is entitled to Pupil Premium funding. 
· In Yr2 two there are 36 boys out of a cohort of 56. There are five boys who have SEND; four who receive PP; and eight summer birthdays. 14 boys have EAL and are entitled to Pupil Premium funding. One boy has EAL, and is a summer birth. One boy has EAL SEND and is a summer birth. One boy has EAL SEND and is entitled to Pupil Premium funding.
Governors asked how is a summer birthday defined
· The census counts a summer birthday if the birthday is after Easter and this changes each year. For school age children this will be based on the term the child reaches five. 

Governors asked about how many boys in total in each year group fall into a vulnerable category
· The children not included are those who are not EAL, PP, SEND, or summer birthdays. 60% of boys have one of the factors which may contribute to under achievement. 15 out of 25 boys fall into one of the vulnerable category. The different cohorts are significant for instance there are not many boys in reception and this can affect the data as the children move through the school.
· The percentage of boys who fall into a category in Yr1 is approximately 55%, in Yr2 this is 66%. EAL may not be a disadvantage or a vulnerable group. The data on the website shows there are many children who are EAL in WDCE but the school has low numbers where this impairs learning as many children in this school tend to be high achieving bi-lingual children.
Action:  Hannah Large to produce similar breakdown data of vulnerable groups for girls. 
Governors agreed Directors are asked to discuss the security of the DDA exit buttons. (C/F - The next meeting is 14th February 2018)
· This action is ongoing. 
Action:  Advice will be sought about the DDA exit button and reception area security measures during the safeguarding audits due to occur this week.
· The Executive Headteacher reported the building sign off meeting has occurred and the Trust is awaiting a quote to move the exit button. All three schools would move the exit buttons to a higher position.
HL to send out the LA Safeguarding report electronically. 
· This has been actioned.
C/F Action: HL to include in the next parents’ newsletter information about the green exit button being pressed by children
· This has been actioned. Governors praised the leadership team for the receipt of newsletters from all three schools. 
Clerk to include Teaching Statement; British Values; and Behaviour Policy on the agenda 16th January 2018. 

· This is included in this agenda.
HL to send the QA report on teaching and learning electronically to Governors. 
· This has been actioned. 
Governors asked about the establishment of a school council mentioned in the QA report
· Governors were reminded that the issue of the school council arose as this was being included in the school policies in anticipation for when the school grows and to keep the policies reasonably consistent where appropriate across the Trust. Reflecting the ages of the children currently in the school there is the intention to establish an Ethos group and pupil voice is being set up with Yr2 children.
HL to inform governors at the next meeting of the rationale for lined paper for maths after the staff have been consulted.
· HL informed Governors the children are now using squared paper in Maths; the lined paper was for the first term to enable the children to learn the concept of place value. 

	6.  Assistant Head of School Report

  School Improvement Plan update
· A written report was shared with Governors. The report evaluated the key priorities and progress made against previous targets. The plan is evaluated and some priorities will carry forward into the next academic year and some priorities may change. 
Governors asked for a definition of pupils described as disadvantaged

· This was explained as PP which includes FSM; LAC and PLAC. Governors discussed how some children are more disadvantaged and how this can affect attainment.
  Pupils progress and assessment issues
· A talk to parents is planned to discuss
·  IT issues. The current performance and progress of pupils in key areas was included in the Assistant Head of school report. Governors were informed the data is positive.
Governors asked for national comparative data.

· Governors were informed this will be provided at the end of the year when the assessment test averages are known. Each year group has its own curriculum with ARE’s (age related expectations) and during the year the children have not yet been taught the entire curriculum. The national average for EYFS children is generally about 71% of children to attain a GLD (good level of development) and WDCE is on track to attain this target. The Phonics national average pass rate is about  80% and the school attained 86% last year and is on target for similar this year. There are individual averages for reading, writing, and maths and a combined figure for comparison. The Executive Headteacher reported the progress measures are strong and there are no issues.
Governors asked are pupils tracked from each year

· Pupils are tracked as they move through the school, there are differences between cohorts and there are mobility changes in a year group with the children moving from each year group. If a child is above average in one year this is expected to maintain for each year thereafter. Vulnerable groups are expected to improve over time and for the attainment difference to diminish.
Governors asked if there is a gifted and talented register of children
· All children are challenged to improve and more able children are those who are expected to exceed the ARE’s. In this school there are some children working with older children’s curricula as appropriate. The school is keen to not isolate children and the aim is to challenge pupils with extension work in their class group. 
  Quality of teaching and learning
· The Assistant Headteacher reported all lessons observed were of a high quality. The school has many interventions and impact of interventions are monitored and analysed.
· There have been some student placements from Teach Manchester and the Executive Headteacher is attending a meeting about the potential primary teacher training arm of the Laurus Trust next week.
Governors asked will this school have any involvement with the new planned Didsbury School.
· Paul Good reported on preliminary discussions that are occurring. Many Didsbury children now transition to Parrs Wood High School and fewer children are going to Trinity High School and a formal relationship is being explored. These are open discussions as parents want a continuity of provision. SJE is part of the Manchester Schools Alliance which has a Teach First programme and this has been beneficial to the schools in the Trust. The placement opportunities for students enable good links with MMU, Manchester University and the Altius Alliance who are looking to spread from Secondary schools into Primary schools. 
  Pupil attendance update 
· Attendance is strong at 96%. PA of 15% is 3.5% and PA of 10% is 8.7%.
· There have been five new arrivals in Yr2; two new arrivals in Yr1; four new arrivals in Reception. There have been eleven children leaving the school. Six have  relocated to other areas, one child has moved to the same school as a sibling, and four to nearer schools
Governors asked how is bullying classified as one how is this classified with young children
· Bullying was defined as unacceptable behaviour that is repeated and targeted, and the school needs to be aware of this. When bullying occurs it is usually the same perpetrator and victims. Isolated incidents are usually not bullying. The school deals with issues raised by parents and teachers as well as children. The issues often occur at free time and play time and the school message is all children have to enjoy this time in the school. Christian values are promoted through the teaching of kind behaviour to each other. The school works with closely with all children who may be upset. There were no incidents of bullying reported in this school.
· There is one potential prevent incident in pre-school which is being monitored.

· Hannah Large reported on the church school link services.

    Curriculum issues

· Hannah Large is undertaking Christian Leadership training and her work on Christian ethos will be shared with Governors. There is a Diocese new RE curriculum which focuses upon religious literacy - ‘Questful RE’ and ‘Understanding Christianity’. This curriculum is 80% Christianity and 20% other religions. The research leading to the development of this new programme indicated that other religions were being taught better than Christianity. There are school displays about the concepts being taught. The scheme of work is provided and this has been well received by staff. Some of the curriculum initiatives may be shared with Governors. 

Action:  HL to send the notes evaluating the Christian characteristics of the school

· Governor agreed the end of year self- review will include some of these new initiatives. 
Performance Management

· Learning walks are occurring and details of the mentoring of trainees were shared. All staff have been observed and had feedback. Performance management is ongoing and staff identify areas for development. The PM includes Kids stuff staff. The quality of teaching is good with outstanding features and this is triangulated with other PM strategies such as book scrutiny and learning walks. The theme of PM is to focus upon activities, actions and analysis of the impact is the theme of PM
· Literacy maths and EYFS training was outlined in the report.
  Finance update
· The Executive Headteacher reported the Auditors report from December 2017 indicates there are no financial concerns and the school is on track with expenditure. WDCE has spent 34% of allocated staff costs; 35% of non-staff costs and has received 45% of predicted income. 
Governors asked about the pupil numbers declining and the effect on the budget
· Governors were informed at the October census there were 177 pupils and the budget is based on this. There are currently 171 children but this may change. The Assistant Headteacher reported the enrolment is currently changing weekly. The EFSC has been informed the school will be full at 240 pupils and the prediction is 235 pupils. 
Recruitment for year 3

· The school is now considering recruitment and an internal advert has been placed in the other two schools across the trust. The school is looking for an experienced teacher to support existing staff.

Governors asked if there is anyone in WDCE who may be interested in this post
· Applicants from WDCE will not be excluded and the leadership welcomed this question and will review this. This vacancy might not need an external advert but there may be a need for backfilling a post. The advantages and disadvantages of internal and external candidates was discussed and it was explained the rationale for this early advert was to be ready for the best candidates who are applying for posts. Governors supported the opportunities for Trust staff to be able to apply. Each school is keen to have a mix of staff that are newly qualified and experienced. It was felt internal candidates are familiar with the ethos and it may be that alternate years the Trust considers external candidates to ensure a breadth of new ideas. An external advert would also allow internal staff to apply for posts. The SIP originally identified a TLR for year three but this is likely to be achieved in the next academic year. As a Trust there are opportunities to recruit staff more creatively and there may be strong second candidates identified at an interview. 

Governors asked about increasing support staff as the schools grow.

The Executive Headteacher reported there is currently a review of the cleaning staff and it has also been identified extra people are needed in the office at certain times of the school day. There are opportunities for dual roles such as a reprographics staff or part time staffing. The time of year creates different demands on the office staff.



	7.  Behaviour and safety of pupils (safeguarding issues; parental voice feedback.)
· A written report summarising the parent survey was shared with Governors. There were 70 responses which was excellent and most responses showed parents strongly agreed with the statements. 3 parents had indicated they felt their child was not receiving appropriate homework and there was one response which strongly disagreed with the statement. 27 parents indicated they did not know if the school deals with bullying effectively which means 100% felt the school is responding appropriately. 
Governors asked do parents receive more than one questionnaire
· Governors were informed ‘yes’ a questionnaire is issued for each child / year group as there may be different experiences to record. 

· The comments about what was mostly liked about the school focused less on academic issues and more on the ethos of the school which was pleasing. 
· There have been no racist incidents; exclusions; bullying incidents;  disability or equality issues and one potential safeguarding issue.
    

	8.  GDPR

· Governors had been given the information audit; privacy notice for pupils; privacy notice for school workforce; privacy notice WDCE in advance of the meeting. Governors were informed these regulations are effective from the May 1st 2018. Children have the right to see data kept on them and there are massive implications for schools and public bodies but the understanding is these regulations are more aimed at large companies who share data. It may be the Trust has to introduce greater encryption for devices.
· Governors were assured safeguarding concerns override any data protection and parents will be informed of the changes.
· The organisation has to enlist an independent Data Protection Officer and it is unclear at this point how this might work. It may be staff in one school can undertake this role for a different school or the Executive Headteacher can assume this role for each school.
· Governors asked about external monitoring of compliance with the new GDPR regulations
· This is unclear at this point and the expectation is the LA will advise schools.


	9.  Policy Review 

   Governors asked whether policies need to be as detailed as they are. 
· The Executive Headteacher explained this depends on the policies for example the Safeguarding Policy needs to be comprehensive. It was felt for supply staff this would be a lot of reading required but Governors were informed this is summarised in the staff handbook. Some documents are required for staff such as Keeping Children Safe in Education. The current SJE policies were reviewed and  scrutinised when DCE was converting to a Trust. Model policies need to be adapted to each school environment. Staff do refer to the policies and this tends to be when there is an issue. 
Teaching statement; British Values Statement; Behaviour Statement; First Aid Policy; Trips and visits Policy; Leave of absence policy
  Governors agreed to defer approval of these  policies to the next meeting
· Governors discussed various methods to undertake review of policies and agreed for individual Governors to review a specific policy. 

Governors agreed to send any proof reading issues to Julia Heatley by 1st March 2018 to enable amendments for the next meeting. Any proposed amendments will be proposed at the meeting scheduled for 13th March 2018.
·   Teaching statement - Felicity Bradley
·   British Values Statement – Paul Blackburn
·   Behaviour Statement - Tracy Marshall
·   First Aid Policy – Julia Heatley
·   Trips and visits Policy – Marie Turnbull
·   Leave of absence policy – Lucy Noden (and Directors)
Action:  Clerk to remind Governors to inform Julia Heatley of any corrections needed to the policy they are reviewing.
 

	10.  Any Other Business
· Governors were reassured that Governors who cannot attend a meeting can submit their apologies to the clerk. If apologies are not accepted by the LGB over a period of 6 months the Chair will contact that Governor.


	11.  Date & Time of Next Meetings: 
· Tuesday 13th March 2018 @  4pm  - Sports and SEND & Foundation 
· Tuesday 8th May 2018  @ 7.30pm

· Tuesday 26th June 2018 @ 4pm  - Meet the children 




Signed…………………………………………………………………….Date………………




Mr Paul Blackburn (Chair)
Meeting closed at 21.35
Summary of actions

Action:  Hannah Large to produce similar breakdown data of vulnerable groups for girls. 

Action:  Hannah Large to send the notes evaluating the Christian characteristics of the school
Action:  Clerk to remind Governors to inform Julia Heatley of any corrections needed to the policy they are reviewing.
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